Approved   

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

February 13, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 13, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Earl Leighton Re: Winnisquam Fire Station – Mr. Leighton stated he read the news article and is concerned about the Fire Chief closing the door on Sanbornton. Mr. Leighton noted the Chief is acting in the interest of building an empire. Mr. Leighton stated he knows the Town shouldn't jump blindly in to an agreement but leave the door open for negotiations. Mr. Leighton asked if the BOS was against the reopening of the W.F.S. Chair Nickerson replied he is not and there is another new article in the “Citizen” today. Chair Nickerson stated the Board's meeting minutes (1/9/13) reflect what was said, which was to leave the door open. Selectman Giunta stated the Board has quite a discussion regarding the station being old, there being no parking, there were a lot of unanswered questions but I remember the discussion was leaning towards it not being a great idea. Selectman Giunta noted the Board didn't want to waste the Chief's time because the Town was not guaranteed anything, we wouldn't have been number one. Donald Foudriat stated the Town should be looking to work on a regional basis. Selectman Giunta stated Jeff Jenkins was instrumental in giving the Board some of the negative points and if the Town wants a petition Warrant Article then do it. Don Foudriat stated the Town of Tilton realizes a mistake was made when the station was closed and we (the Town) realize a mistake was made but an agreement is needed, even if the building is not the best. Selectman Giunta noted the proposal they heard from the Fire Chief was long-term and there were too many questions. Selectman Giunta asked Mr. Foudriat if he was unhappy with fire services. Mr. Foudriat replied he would be better off driving himself to LRGH instead of waiting 35-40 minutes. Selectman Giunta stated the Fire Department is located in the center of Town and personally would want to see more staff at our station for the +$30K proposed. Mr. Leighton stated why would we spend $30K without representation. Selectman Ober stated the Board was told this is the amount, this is the service that will be provided without negotiations and that is what came from the Fire Chief. Mr. Leighton stated when the Fire Department wanted to keep the second ambulance, the fact that Laconia has a floater ambulance for surrounding communities to use was never presented. Chair Nickerson informed those in attendance he spoke with Selectman Pike, he said they do not want to talk to Sanbornton and not to ask for help. Selectman Ober noted that part of the article was accurate because she has done some research. Chair Nickerson noted that it doesn't cost anything to conduct a study. 












  

2.0  Mr. Foudriat Re: Black Brook Watershed final report – Mr. Leighton expressed concern with what the study will ultimately cost the Town and the control that may be given to the NH DES. Mr. Leighton noted outside services may be needed for inspections and the 1 1/2 inch stone that was used could be plugged up in 6-8 months. Mr. Foudriat stated all of the work (BMP's) being proposed was designed by a professional engineer and the design is nothing new, water runs into catch basins which then need to be cleaned out. Chair Nickerson stated the BMP's will need to be inspected twice a year (April & November), must be inspected after storms to remove debris from swales with a truck and rip-rap is to fixed or replaced. Chair Nickerson noted more money will be needed in the DPW budget. Mr. Foudriat stated this is not a unique requirement and the Town has the opportunity to get its' house in order over a 5-7 year period. Mr. Foudriat stated the Town has been fortunate to do what it has done with the grant money, in order to reduce phosphorus in to the lake and does not want to see a loss in revenue from those property values. Mr. Foudriat noted a lot of the issues can be addressed through zoning amendments and property management. Mr. Leighton stated DPW Director VanTassel could address some of the issues at a fraction of the cost. Mr. Foudriat provided the BOS with a memorandum dated 2/13/13. Mr. Foudriat noted that people need to be educated with the Selectman's support because this is our Town and we need to preserve our beautiful lake and what is being recommended is reasonable & responsible. Selectman Ober asked Director VanTassel if there was a culvert inspection list. Director VanTassel replied AS Rollins found a culvert inspection form that was being used at some point but there is no list. Selectman Ober suggested two separate lists, one for culverts and one for the completed BMP's. Mr. Leighton noted he is still concerned with the end game. Chair Nickerson stated he was told, while placing gravel around his barn, that DES want to be able to regulate where the gravel comes from and where it is placed.          





 

3.0  Department Update – DPW, Director VanTassel – Ray Welch of Welch Mechanical was present. Mr. Welch informed the Board that the water temperature is not being looped into the regulator properly and the system was designed for a residence with an 8 inch slab. Mr. Welch proposed removing the fixed position valves, so the system runs based on the air temperature. Mr. Welch explained that all of the heating sensors are located on one wall and the other guy suggested moving some of the sensors but it would cost an additional $1K, so it was not included in the bid. Mr. Welch stated the existing fans are bathroom fans and they should be replaced with fans that are made for corrosive materials, which is a life safety issue. Mr. Welch recommended the heating and air conditioning unit be checked twice a year during the spring & fall (start up/shutdown). Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Welch if he could put together a maintenance contract and Mr. Welch replied yes. Mr. Welch informed the Board that the bid he provided is a “worst case scenario” and would be adjusted. TA Veloski stated the Town hired someone to oversee the project, to be sure everything was being done to specifications. Mr. Welch stated he would have to review the building specifications but if it was done by NE Air, they know better. Chair Nickerson made a motion to award Welch Mechanical the bid for the highways Garage's ventilation / hazardous material storage room, in the amount of $4,680 dollars. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Mr. Welch noted there will be an additional bill from an electrician. Director VanTassel informed the BOS he does not have much of a report due to the recent snow event. Chair Nickerson stated the DPW did a great job keeping up with the storm. Director VanTassel stated they are doing “push back” now, truck #1 is being tested mechanically and truck #6 is at the Axle Doctor for a replacement section. Director VanTassel noted if they purchase a new truck the pricing should be closer to $168K. TA Veloski stated the truck would be a lease/purchase with funds to be appropriated.      





         









4.0  Old Business

  





                            4.1 Septic Easement agreement from Attorney Boldt Re: McDonald Property – TA Veloski provided the BOS with the draft agreement and the BOS reviewed. Selectman Ober noted that the son's name is not on the agreement but is on the deed. TA Veloski was asked to discuss the issue with Attorney Boldt. 






  












5.0  New Business 









  5.1 Warrant Article requesting secret ballot – TA Veloski stated a secret ballot can not be done unless it is under certain provisions. The BOS took under advisement.  
  5.2 Article Re: Town of Hill's health insurance – TA Veloski stated the article said the Town of Hill pays $54K for 3 employees, Finance Officer McGee did a comparison showing it would cost $432K for the Town's 24 employees if they were paying the same price as Hill. TA Veloski noted the Town is paying $329K currently.      
  
  5.3 Harassment Training – TA Veloski reported that there are 15 Elected Officials and 5 Town Employees that have not yet taken the training. TA Veloski offered to try and arrange another Primex training date. The BOS agreed.  



  5.4
Accomplishments for 2012 – The BOS decided to not break the list out by department.   

  







  5.5 Community Planning Grant – Selectman Ober stated the PB has decided to move forward with the application but there was a question whether the funds would be on a warrant article or come from the budget. TA Veloski replied RSA 31:95 allows the Board to accept funds under $5K and over $5K would need a Public Hearing.   

  5.6 Copies of the Town's Master Plan – pricing – Selectman Giunta made a motion to sell hard copies of the Master Plan at $25 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    


  



  5.7 Town Report 2012 – AS Rollins asked the BOS to start thinking about the Dedication pages, the In Memorium pages and what they would like to see on the cover.  









  
  



6.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 



 










7.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















8.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 2/06/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of February 6, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of February 6, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    











 

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.    





 






 

10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   















11.0 Selectman's Reports
– None at this time.   





    
              
  
             



       




12.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:37 p.m.








  






13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 20, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

2/13/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


